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Federal Reserve System § 261.12 

§ 261.11 Records available to the pub-
lic upon request. 

(a) Procedures for requesting records. 
(1) Requesters are encouraged to sub-
mit requests electronically by filling 
out the required information at https:// 
www.federalreserve.gov/secure/forms/ 
efoiaform.aspx. Alternatively, requests 
may be submitted in writing to the Of-
fice of the Secretary, Board of Gov-
ernors of the Federal Reserve System, 
Attn: FOIA Requests, 20th Street and 
Constitution Avenue NW, Washington, 
DC 20551; or sent by facsimile to the Of-
fice of the Secretary, (202) 872–7565. 
Clearly mark the request FREEDOM 
OF INFORMATION ACT REQUEST. 

(2) A request may not be combined 
with any other request or with any 
matter presented to the Board such as 
a protest on a pending application or a 
comment on a public rulemaking. It 
may, however, be combined with a re-
quest for records under the Privacy Act 
pursuant to 12 CFR 261a.5(a) or a re-
quest for discretionary release of con-
fidential supervisory information pur-
suant to § 261.23. 

(b) Contents of request. A request must 
include: 

(1) The requester’s name, address, 
daytime telephone number, and an 
email address if available. 

(2) A description of the records that 
enables the Board’s staff to identify 
and produce the records with reason-
able effort and without unduly bur-
dening or significantly interfering with 
any of the Board’s operations. When-
ever possible, the request should in-
clude specific information about each 
record sought, such as the date, title or 
name, author, recipient, and subject 
matter of the record. 

(3) A statement agreeing to pay the 
applicable fees. If the information re-
quested is not intended for a commer-
cial use (as defined in § 261.16(d)(1)) and 
the requester seeks a reduction or 
waiver of fees because he or she is ei-
ther a representative of the news 
media, an educational institution, or a 
noncommercial scientific institution, 
the requester should include the infor-
mation called for in § 261.16(g)(2). 

(c) Perfected and defective requests. (1) 
The Board will consider the request to 
be perfected on the date the Office of 
the Secretary receives a request that 

contains all of the information re-
quired by paragraphs (b)(1) through (3) 
of this section. 

(2) The Board need not accept or 
process a request that does not reason-
ably describe the records requested or 
that does not otherwise comply with 
the requirements of this section. 

(3) The Board may return a defective 
request, specifying the deficiency. The 
requester may submit a corrected re-
quest, which will be treated as a new 
request. 

§ 261.12 Processing requests. 
(a) Receipt of requests. Upon receipt of 

any request that satisfies the require-
ments set forth in § 261.11, the Office of 
the Secretary shall assign the request 
to the appropriate processing schedule, 
pursuant to paragraph (b) of this sec-
tion. The date of receipt for any re-
quest, including one that is addressed 
incorrectly or that is referred to the 
Board by another agency or by a Re-
serve Bank, is the date the Office of the 
Secretary actually receives the re-
quest. 

(b) Multitrack processing. (1) The 
Board provides different levels of proc-
essing for categories of requests under 
this section. 

(i) Requests for records that are read-
ily identifiable by the Office of the Sec-
retary and that have already been 
cleared for public release or can easily 
be cleared for public release may qual-
ify for simple processing. 

(ii) All other requests shall be han-
dled under normal processing proce-
dures, unless expedited processing has 
been granted pursuant to paragraph (c) 
of this section. 

(2) The Office of the Secretary will 
make the determination whether a re-
quest qualifies for simple processing. A 
requester may contact the Office of the 
Secretary to learn whether a particular 
request has been assigned to simple 
processing. If the request has not quali-
fied for simple processing, the re-
quester may limit the scope of the re-
quest in order to qualify for simple 
processing by contacting the Office of 
the Secretary in writing, by letter or 
email, or by telephone. 

(c) Expedited processing. (1) A request 
for expedited processing may be made 
at any time. A request for expedited 
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processing must be clearly labeled 
‘‘Expedited Processing Requested.’’ 
The Board will process requests and ap-
peals on an expedited basis whenever it 
is determined that they involve: 

(i) Circumstances in which the lack 
of expedited processing could reason-
ably be expected to pose an imminent 
threat to the life or physical safety of 
an individual; or 

(ii) An urgency to inform the public 
about an actual or alleged Federal Gov-
ernment activity, if made by a person 
who is primarily engaged in dissemi-
nating information. 

(2) A requester who seeks expedited 
processing must submit a statement, 
certified to be true and correct, ex-
plaining in detail the basis for making 
the request for expedited processing. 
For example, under paragraph (c)(1)(ii) 
of this section, a requester who is not 
a full-time member of the news media 
must establish that the requester is a 
person whose primary professional ac-
tivity or occupation is information dis-
semination, though it need not be the 
requester’s sole occupation. Such a re-
quester also must establish a par-
ticular urgency to inform the public 
about the government activity in-
volved in the request—one that extends 
beyond the public’s right to know 
about Federal Government activity 
generally. The existence of numerous 
articles published on a given subject 
can be helpful in establishing the re-
quirement that there be an ‘‘urgency 
to inform’’ the public on the topic. As 
a matter of administrative discretion, 
the Board may waive the formal cer-
tification requirement. 

(3) Within 10 calendar days of receipt 
of a request for expedited processing, 
the Board will notify the requester of 
its decision on the request. A denial of 
expedited processing may be appealed 
to the Board in accordance with 
§ 261.14. The Board will respond to the 
appeal within 10 working days of re-
ceipt of the appeal. 

(d) Priority of responses. The Office of 
the Secretary will normally process re-
quests in the order they are received in 
the separate processing tracks, except 
when expedited processing is granted in 
which case the request will be proc-
essed as soon as practicable. 

(e) Time limits. The time for response 
to requests shall be 20 working days 
from when a request is perfected. Ex-
ceptions to the 20-day time limit are 
only as follows: 

(1) In the case of expedited treatment 
under paragraph (c) of this section, the 
Board shall give the expedited request 
priority over non-expedited requests 
and shall process the expedited request 
as soon as practicable. 

(2) Where the running of such time is 
suspended for a requester to address fee 
requirements pursuant to § 261.16(c)(1) 
or (2). 

(3) In unusual circumstances, as de-
fined in 5 U.S.C. 552(a)(6)(B), the Board 
may— 

(i) Extend the 20-day time limit for a 
period of time not to exceed 10 working 
days, where the Board has provided 
written notice to the requester setting 
forth the reasons for the extension and 
the date on which a determination is 
expected to be dispatched; and 

(ii) Extend the 20-day time limit for a 
period of more than 10 working days 
where the Board has provided the re-
quester with an opportunity to modify 
the scope of the FOIA request so that 
it can be processed within that time 
frame or with an opportunity to ar-
range an alternative time frame for 
processing the original request or a 
modified request, and has notified the 
requester that the Board’s FOIA Public 
Liaison is available to assist the re-
quester for this purpose and in the res-
olution of any disputes between the re-
quester and the Board and of the re-
quester’s right to seek dispute resolu-
tion services from the Office of Govern-
ment Information Services. 

§ 261.13 Responses to requests. 

(a) When the Board receives a per-
fected request, it will conduct a reason-
able search of Board records in its pos-
session on the date the Board’s search 
begins and will review any responsive 
information it locates. 

(b) If a request covers documents 
that were created by, obtained from, or 
classified by another agency, the Board 
may refer the request for such docu-
ments to that agency for a response 
and inform the requester promptly of 
the referral. 
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